
Agenda

Historic Preservation Commission Meeting
Municipal Building, 625 52nd Street – Room 204

Thursday, February 29, 2024
5:00 pm

Alderperson Jan Michalski, Chairperson Commissioner Royanne Moon
Commissioner Chris Allen, Vice-Chairperson Commissioner Sue O’Day
Commissioner Peter Johnson Commissioner William Siel

Call to Order
Roll Call
Citizens Comments

Approval of the Minutes from the meeting held December 6, 2023

1. Election of Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson

2. Certificate of Appropriateness at 625 57th Street. (Kenosha National Bank) (District 2) PUBLIC
HEARING

Commissioner Comments

IF YOU ARE DISABLED AND NEED ASSISTANCE, PLEASE CALL 653-4030 BY NOON
OF THIS MEETING DATE TO MAKE ARRANGEMENTS FOR REASONABLE ON-SITE ACCOMMODATIONS.
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HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION
Minutes

December 6, 2023

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Alderperson Jan Michalski, Chris Allen, Peter Johnson, Sue O'Day, William Siel

MEMBERS EXCUSED: Royanne Moon, Merike Phillips

STAFF PRESENT: Mike Maki, Community Development Specialist, Rachel
Gasper, Planner

The meeting was called to order at 5:00pm by Alderperson Michalski. Roll call was taken
and a quorum was present.

Citizens Comments – None

A motion was made by Mr. Johnson and seconded by Mr. Siel to approve the minutes of the
September 29, 2022 meeting. The motion passed. (Ayes 5, Noes 0)

1. Certificate of Appropriateness for Exterior Rehabilitation at 6501 Third Avenue.
(Kemper Center) (District 3) PUBLIC HEARING

Public hearing opened.

Steve Mar-Pohl, W9172 Ripley Road, Cambridge, WI, InSite Consulting Architects, LLC,
stated they are designing and planning for the next phase. They are going to work around
the entire building, which they are now ½ to ⅓ done. He went over the past projects. They
are restoring historic windows to meet preservation guidelines, make roof repairs and
masonry work. He was available for any questions.

Public hearing closed.

Mr. Maki stated that this is a continuation of the projects at Kemper Center. He went through
the Staff report. He noted if funds allow they will also be doing an alternate to remove, flash
and reset coping stones. Staff recommends approval.

Alderperson Michalski asked what is all involved in the restoration of the historic windows?

Mr. Mar-Pohl stated that it is a case by case basis. He went over how they were done last
year. They are sent to a contractor in Glenbeulah, WI, which reconstructs the windows as
they originally were. We make sure they perform exactly as they should when reinstalled.
They work with contractors throughout the state who work with historical properties.

Mr. Siel asked what the term “Patch and Dutchman repairs” mean in regards to the windows?

Mr. Mar-Pohl stated that the term is used in masonry and wood work. They try to save as
much original wood as they can. They carefully cut out the damaged piece of wood and
replace with new wood - using a piece with the same number of tree rings and the same
wood species so that the the shrink and growth of the wood remains the same. It is like doing
a surgical cut out.

Mr. Siel asked if the Kenosha County Parks Department is funding this work?
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Mr.Mar-Pohl replied yes and CDBG funds from the City as well.
Mr. Siel asked about the ordinance with the City on County parcels?

Mr. Maki stated that any listed property in the City of Kenosha is regulated by Chapter 15,
regardless of property ownership.

Mr. Siel stated that the contractor has exceeded expectations.

Alderperson Michalski stated they are doing a great job.

Motion was made by Mr. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Allen to approve the Certificate of
Appropriateness per staff recommendation. The motion passed. (Ayes 5, Noes 0)

2. Southport Beach House update

Mr. Maki provided an overview of the five phases of the project. The phases included
tuckpointing, replacement of cream city brick, new slate roofing, bathroom remodeling, site
drainage investigation and new windows in the ballroom. The project is expected to be
completed in 2024. The Parks Department will be issuing a Request for Proposals for a new
use over Winter 2023-24.

Alderperson Michalski asked what is the advantage of only using one contractor?

Mr. Maki stated they have familiarity with the building and have experience with the building.
Berglund Construction is well suited for the projects because their specialty is historic
buildings and went over their history. InSite consulting is also used and both Berglund and
InSite have won a number of projects in the City.

Ms. O’Day asked Staff a name of a person involved with the Beach House?

Mr. Maki believes it was Smith.

Alderperson Michalski stated that there will be excess bricks and slate in storage for future
work. He asked how soon are they set to open the beach house?

Mr. Maki stated once the bathrooms are fully functionable, it will also depend on who the
operator will be, which may require additional improvements to obtain an occupancy permit.
If the City keeps the building, then it could be open sooner.

Alderperson Michalski asked if someone wanted to rent it for a wedding reception, could that
happen sooner than later?

Mr. Maki stated that the City Administration has said they do not want to be in charge of
rentals, so that is not an option at this time.

Mr. Siel asked if the beach house is a shared jurisdiction between the City and the Southport
Park Association?

Mr. Maki stated to a degree, the City owns the building and will continue to do so. The
Southport Park Association is a non profit group that was established to recognize the
importance of the building and to raise funds for its preservation. They will be a part of the
RFP process.

Mr. Siel asked how long has it been since it was used?

Mr. Maki stated in 2018 it stopped being available for rentals or election polling purposes.
The rentals could've stopped in 2017.
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Mr. Siel asked if that activity had been taking a bad toll on the building?

Mr. Maki replied no, they were doing projects that impacted the bathrooms, the interior
spaces of the beach house and around the structure. It was not conducive for the public to
use while work was being done.

Mr. Siel asked will the Beach House remain that way unless we find an operator to run it?

Mr. Maki stated that once the windows are installed, the interaction with the public and the
contractors will be less of a problem. The phase in 2024 will be in the courtyards and those
spaces are not used. The Parks Department will be putting out proposals this winter.

Mr. Siel asked about the courtyards not being used?

Mr. Maki stated they will be a part of future phases.

Mr. Seil asked if the beach house will be for public or private use?

Mr. Maki stated it will have a private operator which will do private rentals if they choose.

Mr. Siel stated there is a transition with the Simmons Beach House. He is looking forward to
seeing the buildings come alive again. He asked if Simmons Beach House will be back in
use as the warm weather returns?

Mr. Maki stated that project is with the City Parks Department, but he believes so.

Ms. O’Day stated she feels the road in front of the Southport Beach House is deteriorating
and will need to be fixed.

Motion was made by Mr. Siel, seconded by Ms. O’Day to receive and file. The motion
passed. (Ayes 5, Noes 0)

Commissioner's Comments -

Mr. Siel spoke.

Ms. O’Day spoke.

A motion was made by Mr. Siel and seconded by Ms. O’Day to adjourn. The motion passed.
(Ayes 5, Noes 0)

The meeting adjourned at 5:44pm.

Certification that the minutes have been approved by the Historic Preservation Commission.

_____________________________________________
Rich Schroeder, Deputy Director of City Development

Meeting Minutes Prepared by: Laurie Bauman, City Development
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